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Declaration on the Rehabilitation and Reconstruction of Cambodia 

•  The primary objective of the reconstruction of Cambodia should be the advancement of the 
Cambodian nation and people, without discrimination or prejudice, and with full respect for human 
rights and fundamental freedom for all. The achievement of this objective requires the full 
implementation of the comprehensive political settlement. 

•  The main responsibility for deciding Cambodia's reconstruction needs and plans should rest with 
the Cambodian people and the government formed after free and fair elections. No attempt should be 
made to impose a development strategy on Cambodia from any outside source or deter potential 
donors from contributing to the reconstruction of Cambodia. 

•  International, regional and bilateral assistance to Cambodia should be coordinated as much as 
possible, complement and supplement local resources and be made available impartially with full 
regard for Cambodia's sovereignty, priorities, institutional means and absorptive capacity. 

•  In the context of the reconstruction effort, economic aid should benefit all areas of Cambodia, 
especially the more disadvantaged, and reach all levels of society. 

•  The implementation of an international aid effort would have to be phased in over a period that 
realistically acknowledges both political and technical imperatives. It would also necessitate a 
significant degree of cooperation between the future Cambodian Government and bilateral, regional 
and international contributors. 

•  An important role will be played in rehabilitation and reconstruction by the United Nations 
system. The launching of an international reconstruction plan and an appeal for contributions should 
take place at an appropriate time, so as to ensure its success. 

•  No effective programme of national reconstruction can be initiated without detailed assessments 
of Cambodia's human, natural and other economic assets. It will be necessary for a census to be 
conducted, developmental priorities identified, and the availability of resources, internal and 
external, determined. 
 
To this end there will be scope for sending to Cambodia fact-finding missions from the United 
Nations system, international financial institutions and other agencies. with the consent of the future 
Cambodian government. 



•  With the achievement of the comprehensive political settlement, it is now possible and desirable 
to initiate a process of rehabilitation, addressing immediate needs, and to lay the groundwork for the 
preparation of medium- and long-term reconstruction plans. 

•  For this period of rehabilitation, the United Nations Secretary-General is requested to help 
coordinate the programme guided by a person appointed for this purpose. 

•  In this rehabilitation phase, particular attention will need be given to food security, health, 
housing, training, education, the transport network and the restoration of Cambodia's existing basic 
infrastructure and public utilities. 

•  The implementation of a longer-term international development plan for reconstruction should 
await the formation of a government following the elections and the determination and adoption of 
its own policies and priorities. 

•  This reconstruction phase should promote Cambodian entrepreneurship and make use of the 
private sector, among other sectors, to help advance self-sustaining economic growth. It would also 
benefit from regional approaches, involving, inter alia, institutions such as the Economic and Social 
Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) and the Mekong Committee, and Governments 
within the region; and from participation by non-governmental organizations. 

•  In order to harmonize and monitor the contributions that will be made by the international 
community to the reconstruction of Cambodia after the formation of a government following the 
elections, a consultative body, to be called the International Committee on the Reconstruction of 
Cambodia (ICORC), should be set up at an appropriate time and be open to potential donors and 
other relevant parties. The United Nations Secretary General is requested to make special 
arrangements for the United Nations system to support ICORC in its work, notably in ensuring a 
smooth transition from the rehabilitation to reconstruction phases. 
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